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INFECTION, PREVENTION, & CONTROL
COMMITTEE
Meeting to be held on Thursday 19th July 2012 @ 10:00
 Fielden House Conference Room
AGENDA










Tab
	
	INTRODUCTIONS

Welcome and Introductions – Steve Lennox

	

	
	Apologies for absence & Minutes of Last Meeting  

Matters Arising – Steve Lennox

· HSC Act Policy Review - Jason distributed a draft ‘Transport of Specimens Policy’. A discussion took place and a decision was made to speak to Fionna Moore with a view to PTS stopping the transportation of specimens. Steve to chase DIPC no 2 for response. Steve asked Pat Turner to arrange a meeting/telephone conversation with the DIPC to take place the following week if possible.

    Action: Steve Lennox
· MMR Vaccine availability for current staff.   Tony explained that out of 300 tested there has been 70 vaccines given.  Tony offered to update the committee. 
Action: Tony Crabtree
· Flu Planning  - Steve Lennox asked Paul Williams for the Terms of Reference of the Flu Group to committee
Action: Paul Williams

· Steve asked Trevor to send Pat Turner a copy of the TOR of the Clinical Equipment Group when they are finalised.
Action: Trevor Hubbard

· Trevor referred to a Royal College of Nursing document around sharps safety, which is available ‘on line’ for review.  Trevor’s view was we currently have a 70% compliance with the policy. Trevor offered to prepare an action plan for review at the next meeting.  Trevor reported that he had prepared a draft action plan but this has not yet been fully populated.

Action: Trevor Hubbard

· Sharps Injuries Template - Harry Day circulated the initial populated document showing details of 21 sharps incidents that have occurred since January 2012.

Steve asked Harry to make the suggested amendments and  bring an update along to the next meeting, as a review of sharps incidents will  now be a  standing item on the agenda. 

Action: Harry Day
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	· ANTT Audit - A Patient Report Form audit has been undertaken of data collected from January to October 2011 of 623 Patients that had been canulated in a pre-hospital environment. Steve explained that the recommendations that have arisen from this audit will need to be passed to CARU.

Action: Trevor Hubbard

· IPC Workbook - Nicola Smith pointed out that the information on waste management was not accurate and offered to send Trevor /Shane some details that need to be amended regarding recycling waste and clinical waste bags.

Action: Nicola Smith

· Annual IPC Report 2011/12 - Steve asked Trevor to send a copy to Pat Turner for distribution to the members for comment.
Action: Trevor Hubbard
· Trevor Hubbard explained that he had received a call from the clinical support desk on behalf of an A&E support member of staff who attended a call to a patient with hepatitis B.  Both the member of staff and a colleague, also attending, had not received a vaccination against hepatitis b, which raised an issue of the possibility of two cohorts of A&E support staff that had not been through the vaccination programme.  Steve explained that depending on the scale of the problem this may escalate to a serious incident.  Tony Crabtree, with the assistance of Shane Platt, offered to carry out investigations and give his update by Wednesday 6th June.

Action: Tony Crabtree

CLINICAL PRACTICE


	

	
	Balance Scorecard (IPC Dashboard) – Steve Lennox
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	Area Report (West) – Kevin Brown


	

	
	Area Report (East) – Paul Gates


	

	
	Area Report (South) – Paul Webster

Sharps Incidents – Harry Day
	

	
	RISKS AND GOVERNANCE


	

	
	Infection, Prevention & Control Action Plan – Trevor Hubbard

	To follow

	
	Infection Control Risks – Steve Lennox


	To follow


	
	Infection Control Training – Ian Bullamore
Management of Sharps Policy – Harry Day
Clinical Equipment Group Action Points – Trevor Hubbard


	

	
	Blanket Options – Steve Lennox

	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	RISING TIDE


	

	
	Bulletins – Trevor Hubbard


	


	
	INFORMATION

AOB
FUTURE MEETINGS

1st November 2012 @9AM – HQ Conference Room
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Infection Prevention & Control Committee

Minutes of the Infection Prevention & Control Committee meeting held on 


Thursday 31st May 2012 in Conference Room HQ

		Present:

		



		Steve Lennox (Chair)

Kevin Brown

		Director of Health Promotion & Quality

Performance Improvement Manager (West) (part time)



		Jason Challen

		Practice Learning Manager - Fulham



		Trevor Hubbard

		Infection Control Manager



		Ian Bullamore


Tony Crabtree


Nicola Smith

Harry Day


Shane Platt


Kathy West



		Practice Learning Manager

Assistant Director Employee Support Services (part time)

Facilities Manager

Safety & Risk Advisor 


Clinical Telephone Advisor (part time)

The Patients Forum





		1.

		Welcome & Introductions



		The Chair welcomed Kathy West representing The Patients Forum to the meeting.   





		2.

		Apologies for absence, minutes of last meeting & matters arising 



		Apologies were received from  Arthur Caruso,  Chris Vale,  Frances Wood, Ian Lee, Karen Merritt, Mark Faulkner, Martin Cook, Paul Gates, Rachael Heathcock, Paul Webster, Pauline Cranmer, & Malcolm Alexander.

The Chair explained that he had received a number of apologies as operational staff were unavailable to attend due to the raised REAP level, however there was sufficient attendance to progress with the meeting.

Minutes of the last meeting


The minutes of the meeting on 2nd February 2012, were approved with a minor amendment to item No. 9 on page 4. which will be amended to 261 CSR ‘courses’ available, not 261 CSR ‘places’ available as recorded in the minutes.





		Matters arising


The following matters arising were discussed:-


· HSC Act Policy Review – Jason distributed a draft ‘Transport of Specimens Policy’.  With regards to A&E staff taking routine blood samples.


2nd Feb 12 update – Steve reported that he had spoken to Fionna Moore and contacted the DIPC’s of the two hospitals affected, one DIPCs responded and asked us to stop immediately, the other wanted to take advice from the A&E Consultants.  Steve to chase DIPC no 2 for response.

31st May 12 update - Steve asked Pat Turner to arrange a meeting/telephone conversation with the DIPC to take place the following week if possible.

Action: Steve Lennox

· MMR Vaccine availability for current staff – Tony Crabtree/Trevor Hubbard


2nd Feb 12 update – Trevor reminded the group that this was around aligning the MMR vaccine for high risk staff along with the flu vaccine.  Currently OH are identifying and testing the high risk staff for immunity.  Tony explained that out of 300 tested there has been 70 vaccines given.  

Tony offered to report back to the committee when required. 

31st May 12  update -  Tony explained that he had not prepared an update for this meeting.

Action: Tony Crabtree

· Sharps incidents – a few stations are showing high numbers of sharp incidents. Steve Lennox asked Harry Day if he could bring an overview of sharps incidents to the committee as a standing agenda item at future meetings.  


2nd Feb 12 update  –  Harry Day distributed a draft template recording sharps incidents and explained that his intentions are to present the information in this format at future meetings.  Harry reported the route cause is either poor practice or overfull sharp boxes, thus questioning make ready and the crews themselves, in turn identifying training needs.  Trevor explained that as part of the EU framework we have agreed to include sharps and sharps management on the CSR 1.The committee agreed that the chart in this format would be useful, with Tony Crabtree suggesting  including  an update column recording actions taken.       

31st May 12 update – Item now a standing item on the agenda for this meeting

Action: Closed

· Escalation Plan - Trevor reported that he will consult with the PIM’s and report to the committee at the next meeting.

2nd Feb 12 update - Trevor explained that consultation with the PIMS had not taken place and asked for this matter to be deferred to the next meeting. 


31st May 12 update – Trevor reported that he had sent a copy of the escalation plan to the PIMS for comment but had not received any feed back from them as yet.

Action: Closed


· CSR1 places available. - Steve Lennox asked if the 261 courses available would be enough of a provision to catch up with the outstanding places needed.  Ian reported that he was not sure at present, Steve Lennox asked Ian to make enquiries and email him with the outcome.

31st May 12 update - to be discussed under IPC training and superseded by recent events.


Action: Closed


· Flu Planning  - Steve Lennox asked Paul Williams for the Terms of Reference of the Flu Group to committee

31st May 12 update – Paul Williams was not present at the meeting.


Action: Paul Williams


· Steve asked Trevor to bring the terms of reference of the Clinical Equipment Group to the next meeting.

31st May 12 update – Trevor explained that the first draft of the TOR went to the CQSE for sign off  where there had been some recommendations around training issues.  The TOR have now been amended and sent back to the CEG for approval at this weeks meeting, however the meeting was cancelled due to raised REAP level.  Steve asked Trevor to send Pat Turner a copy of the TOR when they are finalised.

Action Trevor Hubbard


· Trevor explained that East Midlands Ambulance Services IPC workbook has been identified as the most appropriate to the LAS and that we intend to edit this version to cover our needs, involving printing costs only.  Trevor confirmed that he will present this workbook at the next meeting.  

31st May 12 update - This item to be covered later in the agenda for this meeting.

Action: Closed

· Trevor referred to a Royal College of Nursing document around sharps safety, which is available ‘on line’ for review.  Trevor explained the document gives a safety check list and he has used this to review our progress in preparation of the new EU Directive from May 2013.  Trevor identified the biggest risk for the Trust is that we do not have a needless system for IM sub cut and IO needles.  Trevor’s view was we currently have a 70% compliance with the policy. Trevor offered to prepare an action plan for review at the next meeting.

31st May 12  update – Trevor reported that he had prepared a draft action plan but this has not yet been fully populated.

Action: Trevor Hubbard


· Kevin Brown referred to the IPC uniform policy, which states that uniform staff on patient facing duties should be bare below elbows.   Kevin suggested extending this to all staff in uniform.  The Committee supported this and Trevor Hubbard agreed to amend the policy.

31St May 12  update -  Trevor explained that he had amended the policy and a draft has been sent to Clinical Governance for approval.

Action: Closed





		

		CLINICAL PRACTICE





		3.

		Balance Scorecard (IPC Dashboard) – Steve Lennox





		Trevor Hubbard circulated the balance scorecard, updated to end April 2012 and  a review of the data recorded took place.  Steve Lennox observed that the figures recorded in the ‘hand hygiene other’ column,  which records evidence of audits carried out on staff by others, is not the same as when we audit ourselves.  Kevin Brown explained that a reason for this could be that some of the audits were carried out at a roadside scenario, where some points in the audit schedule would be inappropriate and suggested ways of highlighting this type of audit in the data.  

Steve summarised that the most immediate action is for the first column on the scorecard to be populated by all complexes, when this is achieved we can then analyse the data further, Steve followed by asking Kevin Brown to pass this message to the PIMs from South and East Area as they were not present at the meeting.





		4.

		Area Report (West) – Kevin Brown 





		Kevin Brown apologised for not preparing a written report for this meeting, but reiterated that infection control continues to be of high importance to all AOM’s, however over the Olympic period he would expect to see a limited contribution due to constraints on staff.

Trevor Hubbard informed the committee that staff from other trusts that are helping during the Olympic period are all receiving a baseline IPC update/training. 






		5.

		Area Report (East) – Paul Gates





		 Paul Gates was not present at the meeting, therefore no update was given from East Area.





		6.

		Area Report (South) – Paul Webster





		Paul Webster was not present at the meeting, therefore no update was given from South Area.





		7.

		Sharps Incidents – Harry Day






		Following approval of the template at the last IPC meeting Harry Day circulated the initial populated document showing details of 21 sharps incidents that have occurred since January 2012.


After an assessment of the details reported in the document, Harry Day enquired whether the information reflected was in an acceptable format.   Jason Challen suggested adding an incident total column to the template.    Steve Lennox enquired if the format could be amended to categorise incidents of poor disposal & poor practice as this would assist in identifying major issues.  Trevor also suggested recording if the incident happened pre patient or post patient.  Steve summarised by asking Harry to make the suggested amendments and  bring an update along to the next meeting, as a review of sharps incidents will  now be a  standing item on the agenda. 


Action: Harry Day



		

		RISK AND GOVERNANCE





		8.

		Infection, Presentation & Control Action Plan – Trevor Hubbard





		The IPC action plan was discussed and updated as attached.






		9. 

		Infection Control Risks – Steve Lennox





		With the exception of an occupational health issue which was discussed under AOB at this meeting, no other risks were discussed.





		10.

		Infection Control Training - Ian Bullamore






		Ian Bullamore reported the last quarter of 2011/12 training figures, explaining that there had been 1,230 CSR 1.11 courses made available at cluster level, 696 courses booked and 693 attended. 

Going forward, the Training Strategy Group have asked for modules which  staff can book onto over the course of the year, of which CSR 1 would be included.

As from Friday 25th May all complex tuition has been suspended until after Olympics, equating to a 4 month cessation..  At the last TSG meeting Gill Heuchan agreed to provide options on how to cover training for the remainder of the year.


Ian added that when CSR 1.12 training commences it has been revised too incorporate the themes for 2012/13, which were discussed and agreed as follows:-


· Outcomes of poor practice

· Bare below the elbows 

· Hand Hygiene

· Appropriate use of gloves


· ANTT


· Cleaning the patient care environment 

· Review of sharps 

Steve Lennox explained that targets had negotiated with our Commissioners for IPC training at 60%. Post Meeting Note, later amended to 65%.





		11.

		ANTT Audit





		Trevor Hubbard explained that aseptic no touch technique was Introduced for canulation last year.  A Patient Report Form audit has been undertaken of data collected from January to October 2011 of 623 Patients that had been canulated in a pre-hospital environment, figures were recorded as follows:-

· 36.8% were recorded as being placed under ANTT


· 49% were shown as being placed under emergency conditions


· 14% did not state what condition the canulator was placed in.  


Steve explained that the recommendations that have arisen from this audit will need to be passed to CARU.

Action: Trevor Hubbard





		12.

		Management of Sharps Policy – Trevor Hubbard





		Trevor informed the committee that the Trust does not currently have a policy on the management of sharps, therefore he had produced a policy that has been circulated for consultation and for feedback, including Tony Crabtree for an HR perspective.


In the absence of feedback, Steve Lennox requested that Trevor continue with the development of the policy.


Trevor added that he had also prepared a guidance document for occupational health staff and our own staff around sharps and contamination injuries, which again has been submitted to HR for review.






		13.

		IPC Workbook – Trevor Hubbard





		Trevor referred to the IPC Workbook circulated prior to the meeting which will be piloted during the Olympics for staff working on the games and introduced as a mandatory training  workbook next year to replace CSR1 for the IPC element.  


Trevor followed with a review of the contents of the workbook with the members and explained that the Trust has sponsorship from GAMMA Healthcare for printing costs which will enable us to print circa 5,000 workbooks.


Trevor questioned the members if they were happy with the workbook.  Kevin Brown was concerned with being tied to a supplier and how it sits with purchasing contractual issues and asked Trevor to speak to purchasing.  Trevor explained that he had spoken to Mark Faulkner who does not envisage any problems with purchasing contracts.  Nicola Smith pointed out that the information on waste management was not accurate and offered to send Trevor /Shane some details that need to be amended regarding recycling waste and clinical waste bags.


Action: Nicola Smith





		14.

		Clinical Equipment Group Action Points – Trevor Hubbard





		Trevor reported that the recent scheduled meeting of the Clinical Equipment Group was cancelled therefore this item will be carried forward to the next meeting.





		15.

		Annual IPC Report 2011/12 – Trevor Hubbard





		The annual report had not been circulated prior to the meeting therefore Steve asked Trevor to send a copy to Pat Turner for distribution to the members for comment.


Action: Trevor Hubbard 





		16.

		Blanket Options – Steve Lennox






		This item to be carried forward to the next IPC meeting.





		

		RISING TIDE





		17.

		Bulletins – Trevor Hubbard



		There were no bulletins for discussion at this meeting.





		

		INFORMATION





		

		AOB (first item discussed at the beginning of the meeting prior to Tony Crabtree leaving)



		· Steve Lennox referred to an occupational health issue that had arisen recently.   Trevor Hubbard explained that he had received a call from the clinical support desk on behalf of an A&E support member of staff who attended a call to a patient with hepatitis B.  Both the member of staff and a colleague, also attending, had not received a vaccination against hepatitis b, which raised an issue of the possibility of two cohorts of A&E support staff that had not been through the vaccination programme.  

Tony Crabtree informed the committee that Guys and St Thomas are currently updating the poor data that they inherited from ATOS at the end of the contract; however he was not aware that there were defined group of staff who had not received vaccinations and highlighted the need to identify if this were possible.  Tony offered to get an update on the catch up programme from G&ST.

Steve explained that depending on the scale of the problem this may escalate to a serious incident.  Tony Crabtree, with the assistance of Shane Platt, offered to carry out investigations and give his update by Wednesday 6th June.

Action: Tony Crabtree

Steve questioned if the current information held was sufficient to warrant this issue being included in the risk register.   Tony Crabtree explained that more information was needed before that decision could be taken.   

· Nicola Smith updated the committee with an overview on the new station cleaning contract which commenced in January.  Stations have been carrying out monthly audits, together with the company’s own audits.  A limited number of stations had fallen under the 85% pass mark coupled with staff training issues, however Nicola confirmed that the new contract was working well.  Nicola added that Cemmex are now delivering all cleaning products direct to satellite stations, which has been beneficial.  





		· Next Meeting Date: 19th July 2012 @ 10:00 – Fielden House Conference Room
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Sheet1

		Scorecard June 2012 Infection Prevention & Control

				IPC Dashboard JUNE 2012

shane.platt: shane.platt:
REAP 4 Start of month
REAP 3 - 12.6.12

						Hand Hygiene 						Training		Cleaning/Environment										Feedback				Policy

				Complex		Trajectory		Hand Hygiene AOM		Hand Hygiene 
Other		Infection 
Control 
Training		Vehicle Audits (4 Required) AOM		Premises Audits AOM		Quarterly Audit compliance		Deep 
Clean		ICT 
Team Inspection		Flu Vaccine Uptake		Used Sharps Incidents           		Uniform compliance

		Last Date of Data Set						Jun-12		Jun-12		in month
March		Jun-12		Jun-12		Q2				Sep-11		Mar-12		Year To Jun-12		Jun-12

		West		Brent				100%				1%		18		95%		95%				100%		32 (23%)		1		100%

		West		Camden				100%		17%		88%		64		97.40%		95%				50%		43 (36%)		0		100%

		West		Friern Barnet				100%		60%

shane.platt: shane.platt:
2/7 HH Audits at BGH
4 x crews.		51%		49		100.00%		95%						72 (55%)		1		64%

		West		Fulham				100%				49%		18		100%		96%						71 (65%)		1		100%

		West		Hanwell				100%				63%		6		97%		81%				 		65 (57%)		2		63%

		West		Hillingdon				100%				92%		4		96.60%		90%						67 (46%)		2		17%

		West		Islington				98%		25%		93%		5		95%		99%						35 (38%)		0		69%

		West		Isleworth				100%				54%		8		100.00%		100%						61 (39%)		0		100%

		West		Pinner				96%				143%		30		94.50%		91%				100%		42 (29%)		1		100%

		East		Chase Farm				100%		58%		109%		21		100.00%		96%						20(21%)		2		72%

		East		Edmonton				100%				47%		16		93.70%		92%						53 (32%)		1		100%

		East		Homerton				100%				0%		4		100%		91%						27 (17%)		1		50%

		East		Newham				100%		43%		104%		6		89.50%		88%				71%		7 (6%)		2		66%

		East		Romford				100%				0%		12		99.00%		96%						57 (40%)		3		0%

		East		Tower Hamlets				98%				3%		7		97.10%		95%						34 (38%)		1		46%

		East		Whipps Cross				98%				177%		33		70.70%		83%				55%		31 (18%)		1		44%

		South		Barnehurst				100%				76%		35		97%		96%						60 (39%)		1		100%

		South		Bromley				100%		50%		96%		22		100.00%		73%				75%		51 (38%)		3		67%

		South		Croydon				100%				21%		22		95.75%		93%				0%		57 (35%)		1		100%

		South		Deptford				100%				61%		16		92.90%		95%				100%		44 (45%)		1		100%

		South		Greenwich				100%		33%		0%		6		94.40%		97%				100%		70 (43%)		0		73%

		South		New Malden				100%				114%		37		100.00%		91%						52 (46%)		0		66%

		South		Oval				100%		72%		0%		31		89.20%		97%				75%		7 (7%)		0		100%

		South		St Helier				100%		47%		42%		21		97%		92%						39 (30%)		0		60%

		South		Waterloo				100%		45%		0%		5		100%		94%				100%		59 (42%)		0		100%

		South		Wimbledon				0%		29%		31%		10		93.00%		93%				86%		36 (42%)		1		60%

		LAS		EOC												92%				 				157 (34%)

		LAS		ED Centres												 		100%

shane.platt: shane.platt:
Kenton - 100%

										

shane.platt: shane.platt:
2/7 HH Audits at BGH
4 x crews.		LAS 		PTS																 				10		0		100%

		COLUMN TOTAL																		79.00%				1405 (35%)		26

		LAS TOTAL						Hand Hygiene 				60%		Cleaning/Environment										Feedback				Policy








